
 

 

CHAPTER XIV  THE FOUR STAGES OF LIFE Rabindranath Tagore.  
The Religion of Man 
 
I HAVE expressly said that I have concentrated my 
attention upon the subject of religion which is solely 
related to man, helping him to train his attitude and 
behaviour towards the infinite in its human aspect. At 
the same time it should be understood that the tendency 
of the Indian mind has ever been towards that 
transcendentalism which does not hold religion to be 
ultimate but rather to be a means to a further end. This 
end consists in the perfect liberation of the individual 
in the universal spirit across the furthest limits of 
humanity itself. 
 
Such an extreme form of mysticism may be explained to my 
Western readers by its analogy in science. For science 
may truly be described as mysticism in the realm of 
material knowledge. It helps us to go beyond appearances 
and reach the inner reality of things in principles which 
are abstractions; it emancipates our mind from the 
thralldom of the senses to the freedom of reason. 
 
The commonsense view of the world that is apparent to us 
has its vital importance for ourselves. 
 
For all our practical purposes the earth is flat, the sun 
does set behind the western horizon and what- ever may be 
the verdict of the great mathematician about the lack of 
consistency in time's dealings we should fully trust it 
in setting our watches right In questions relating to the 
arts and our ordinary daily avocations we must treat 



material objects as they seem to be and not as they are 
in essence. But the revelations of science even when they 
go far beyond man's power of direct perception give him 
the purest feeling of disinterested delight and a 
supersensual background to his world. Science offers us 
the mystic knowledge of matter which very often passes 
the range of our imagination. We humbly accept it 
following those teachers who have trained their reason to 
free itself from the trammels of appearance or personal 
preferences. Their mind dwells in an impersonal infinity 
where there is no distinction between good and bad, high 
and low, ugly and beautiful, useful and useless, where 
all things have their one common right of recognition, 
that of their existence. 
 
The final freedom of spirit which India aspires after has 
a similar character of realization* It is beyond all 
limits of personality, divested of all moral, or 
aesthetic distinctions; it is the pure consciousness of 
Being, the ultimate reality which has an infinite 
illumination of bliss. Though science brings our thoughts 
to the utmost limit of mind's territory it cannot 
transcend its own creation made of a harmony of logical 
symbols. In it the chick has come out of its shell but 
not out of the definition of its own chickenhood. But in 
India it has been said by the yogi that through an 
intensive process of concentration and quietude our 
consciousness does reach that infinity where knowledge 
ceases to be knowledge, subject and object become one, a 
state of existence that cannot be defined. 
 
We have our personal self. It has its desires which 
struggle to create a world where they could have their 
unrestricted activity and satisfaction. While it goes on 
we discover that our self-realization reaches its 
perfection in the abnegation of self. This fact has made 



us aware that the individual finds his meaning in a 
fundamental reality comprehending all individuals the 
reality which is the moral and spiritual basis of the 
realm of human values. This belongs to our religion. As 
science is the liberation of our knowledge in the 
universal reason which cannot be other than human reason, 
religion is the liberation of our individual personality 
in the universal Person who is human all the same. 
 
The ancient explorers in psychology in India who declare 
that our emancipation can be carried still further into a 
realm where infinity is not bounded by human limitations, 
are not content with advancing this as a doctrine; they 
advocate its pursuit for the attainment of the highest 
goal of man. And for its sake the path of discipline has 
been planned which should be opened out across our life 
through all its stages helping us to develop our humanity 
to perfection so that we may surpass it in a finality of 
freedom. 
 
Perfection has its two aspects in man which can to some 
extent be separated, the perfection in being, and 
perfection in doing. It can be imagined that through some 
training or compulsion good works may possibly be 
extorted from a man who personally may not be good. 
Activities that have fatal risks are often undertaken by 
cowards even though they are conscious of the danger. 
Such works may be useful and may continue to exist beyond 
the lifetime of the individual who produced them. And yet 
where the question is not that of utility but of moral 
perfection we hold it important that the individual 
should be true in his goodness. His outer good work may 
continue to produce good results but the inner perfection 
of his personality has its own immense value which for 
him is spiritual freedom and for humanity is an endless 
asset though we may not know it. For goodness represents 



the detachment of our spirit from the exclusiveness of 
our egoism; in goodness we identify ourselves with the 
universal humanity. Its value is not merely in some 
benefit for our fellow beings but in its truth itself 
through which we realize within us that man is not merely 
an animal bound by his individual passions and appetites 
but a spirit that has its unfettered perfection. Goodness 
is the freedom of our self in the world of man, as is 
love. We have to be true within, not for worldly duties 
but for that spiritual fulfillment, which is in harmony 
with the Perfect, in union with the Eternal. If this were 
not true, then mechanical perfection would be considered 
to be of higher value than the spiritual. In order to 
realize his unity with the universal, the individual man 
must live his perfect life which alone gives him the 
freedom to transcend it 
 
Doubtless Nature, for its own biological purposes, has 
created in us a strong faith in life, by keeping us 
unmindful of death. Nevertheless, not only our physical 
existence, but also the environment which it builds up 
around itself, may desert us in the moment of triumph, 
the greatest prosperity comes to its end, dissolving into 
emptiness; the mightiest empire is overtaken by stupor 
amidst the flicker of its festival lights. All this is 
none the less true because its truism bores us to be 
reminded of it 
 
And yet it is equally true that, though all our mortal 
relationships have their end, we cannot ignore them with 
impunity while they last If we behave as if they do not 
exist, merely because they will not continue forever, 
they will all the same exact their dues, with a great 
deal over by way of penalty. Trying to ignore bonds that 
are real, albeit temporary, only strengthens and prolongs 
their bondage. The soul is great, but the self has to be 



crossed over in order to reach it. We do not attain our 
goal by destroying our path. 
 
Our teachers in ancient India realized the soul of man as 
something very great indeed. They saw no end to its 
dignity, which found its consummation in Brahma himself. 
Any limited view of man would therefore be an incomplete 
view. He could not reach his finality as a mere Citizen 
or Patriot, for neither City nor Country nor the bubble 
called the World, could contain his eternal soul. 
 
Bhartrihari, who was once a king, has said : 
 

What if you have secured the fountain-head of all 
desires; what if you have put your foot on the neck 
of your enemy, or by your good fortune gathered 
friends around you? What, even, if you have succeeded 
in keeping mortal bodies alive for ages tatah kirn, 
what then? 

 
That is to say, man is greater than all these objects of 
his desire. He is true in his freedom. 
 
But in the process of attaining freedom one must bind his 
will in order to save its forces from distraction and 
wastage, so as to gain for it the velocity which comes 
from the bondage itself. Those also, who seek liberty in 
a purely political plane, constantly curtail it and 
reduce their freedom of thought and action to that narrow 
limit which is necessary for making political power 
secure, very often at the cost of liberty of conscience. 
 
India had originally accepted the bonds of her social 
system in order to transcend society, as the rider puts 
reins on his horse and stirrups on his own feet in order 
to ensure greater speed towards his goal. 



 
The Universe cannot be so madly conceived that desire 
should be an interminable song with no finale. And just 
as it is painful to stop in the middle of the tune, it 
should be as pleasant to reach its final cadence. 
 
India has not advised us to come to a sudden stop while 
work is in full swing. It is true that the unending 
procession of the world has gone on, through its ups and 
downs, from the beginning of creation till to-day; but it 
is equally obvious that each individual's connection 
therewith does get finished. Must he necessarily quit it 
without any sense of fulfillment? 
 
So, in the divisions of man's world-life which we had in 
India, work came in the middle, and freedom at the end. 
As the day is divided into morning, noon, afternoon and 
evening, so India had divided man's life into four parts, 
following the requirements of his nature. The day has the 
waxing and waning of its light; so has man the waxing and 
waning of his bodily powers. Acknowledging this, India 
gave a connected meaning to his life from start to 
finish. 
 
First came brahmacharya, the period of discipline in 
education; then garhasthya, that of the world's work; 
then vanaprasthya, the retreat for the loosening of 
bonds; and finally pravrajya, the expectant awaiting of 
freedom across death. 
 
We have come to look upon life as a conflict with death, 
the intruding enemy, not the natural ending, in impotent 
quarrel with which we spend every stage of it. When the 
time comes for youth to depart, we would hold it back by 
main force. When the fervour of desire slackens, we would 
revive it with fresh fuel of our own devising. When our 



sense organs weaken, we urge them to keep up their 
efforts. Even when our grip has relaxed we are reluctant 
to give up possession. We are not trained to recognize 
the inevitable as natural, and so cannot give up 
gracefully that which has to go, but needs must wait till 
it is snatched from us. The truth comes as conqueror only 
because we have lost the art of receiving it as guest 
 
The stem of the ripening fruit becomes loose, its pulp 
soft, but its seed hardens with provision for the next 
life. Our outward losses, due to age, have likewise 
corresponding inward gains. But, in man's inner life, his 
will plays a dominant part, so that these gains depend on 
his own disciplined striving; that is why, in the case of 
undisciplined man, who has omitted to secure such 
provision for the next stage, it is so often seen that 
his hair is grey, his mouth toothless, his muscles slack, 
and yet his stem-hold on life has refused to let go its 
grip, so much so that he is anxious to exercise his will 
in regard to worldly details even after death. 
 
But renounce we must, and through renunciation gain, that 
is the truth of the inner world. 
 
The flower must shed its petals for the sake of fruition, 
the fruit must drop off for the re-birth of the tree. The 
child leaves the refuge of the womb in order to achieve 
the further growth of body and mind in which consists the 
whole of the child life; next, the soul has to come out 
of this self-contained stage into the fuller life, which 
has varied relations with kinsman and neighbour, together 
with whom it forms a larger body; lastly comes the 
decline of the body, the weakening of desire, and, 
enriched with its experiences, the soul now leaves the 
narrower life for the universal life, to which it 
dedicates its accumulated wisdom and itself enters into 



relations with the Life Eternal; so that, when finally 
the decaying body has come to the very end of its tether, 
the soul views its breaking away quite simply and without 
regret, in the expectation of its own entry into the 
Infinite. 
 
From individual body to community, from community to 
universe, from universe to Infinity, this is the soul's 
normal progress. 
 
Our teachers, therefore, keeping in mind the goal of this 
progress, did not, in life's first stage of education, 
prescribe merely the learning of books or things, but 
brahmacharya, the living in discipline, whereby both 
enjoyment and its renunciation would come with equal ease 
to the strengthened character. Life being a pilgrimage, 
with liberation in Brahma as its object, the living of it 
was as a spiritual exercise to be carried through its 
different stages, reverently and with a vigilant 
determination. And the pupil, from his very initiation, 
had this final consummation always kept in his view. 
 
Once the mind refuses to be bound by temperate 
requirements, there ceases to be any reason why it should 
cry halt at any particular limit; and so, like trying to 
extinguish fire with oil, its acquisitions only make its 
desires blaze up all the fiercer. That is why it is so 
essential to habituate the mind, from the very beginning, 
to be conscious of, and desirous of, keeping within the 
natural limits; to cultivate the spirit of enjoyment 
which is allied with the spirit of freedom, the readiness 
for renunciation. 
 
After the period of such training comes the period of 
world-life, the life of the householder. Manu tells us: 



It is not possible to discipline ourselves so 
effectively if out of touch with the world, as while 
pursuing the world-life with wisdom. 

 
That is to say, wisdom does not attain completeness 
except through the living of life; and discipline 
divorced from wisdom is not true discipline, but merely 
the meaningless following of custom, which is only a 
disguise for stupidity. 
 
Work, especially good work, becomes easy only when desire 
has learnt to discipline itself. Then alone does the 
householder's state become a centre of welfare for all 
the world, and instead of being an obstacle, helps on the 
final liberation. 
 
The second stage of life having been thus spent, the 
decline of the bodily powers must be taken as a warning 
that it is coming to its natural end. This must not be 
taken dismally as a notice of dismissal to one still 
eager to stick to his post, but joyfully as maturity may 
be accepted as the stage of fulfillment. 
 
After the infant leaves the womb, it still has to remain 
close to its mother for a time, remaining attached in 
spite of its detachment, until it can adapt itself to its 
new freedom. Such is the case in the third stage of life, 
when man though aloof from the world still remains in 
touch with it while preparing himself for the final stage 
of complete freedom. He still gives to the world from his 
store of wisdom and accepts its support ; but this 
interchange is not of the same intimate character as in 
the stage of the householder, there being a new sense of 
distance. 
 



Then at last comes a day when even such free relations 
have their end, and the emancipated soul steps out of all 
bonds to face the Supreme Soul. 
 
Only in this way can man's world-life be truly lived from 
one end to the other, without being engaged at every step 
in trying "conclusions with death, not being overcome, 
when death comes in due course, as by a conquering enemy. 
 
For this fourfold way of life India attunes man to the 
grand harmony of the universal, leaving no room for 
untrained desires of a rampant individualism to pursue 
their destructive career unchecked, but leading them on 
to their ultimate modulation in the Supreme. 
 
If we really believe this, then we must uphold an ideal 
of life in which everything else, the display of 
individual power, the might of nations, must be counted 
as subordinate and the soul of man must triumph and 
liberate itself from the bond of personality which keeps 
it in an ever revolving circle of limitation. 
 
If that is not to be, tatah kirn, what then? 
 
But such an ideal of the utter extinction of the 
individual separateness has not a universal sanction in 
India. There are many of us whose prayer is for dualism 
so that for them the bond of devotion with God may 
continue forever. For them religion is a truth which is 
ultimate and they refuse to envy those who are ready to 
sail for the further shore of existence across humanity. 
They know that human imperfection is the cause of our 
sorrow but there is a fulfillment in love within the 
range of our limitation which accepts all sufferings and 
yet rises above them. 


